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Proposal to Dissolve the Hunters Point Restoration Advisory Board 

1.	 Introduction and Background. 

The Department of Navy (DON) initiated the Hunters Point Shipyard (HPS) Restoration 
Advisory Board (RAB) in 1994 and has operated the RAB in accordance with 32 Code of 
Federal Regulations (CFR) Part 202. The purpose of a RAB is to provide: an opportunity 
for stakeholder involvement in the environmental restoration process; a forum for the 
early discussion and continued exchange of environmental restoration program 
information; an opportunity for RAB members to review progress, participate in a 
dialogue with, and provide comments and advice to the instalIation's decision makers 
concerning environmental restoration matters; a forum for addressing issues associated 
with environmental restoration activities under DaN's Defense Environmental 
Restoration Program. 

I am the Director of the DON BRAC PMO West office and am the Installation 
Commander for HPS for purposes of32 CFR Section 202.1(c)(4) and 202.10(b). I have 
determined that the HPS RAB as a whole is no longer fulfilling its intended purpose of 
advising and providing community input to the DON Base Realignment and Closure 
(BRAC) program decision-makers regarding environmental restoration projects. 
Therefore, I am proposing to dissolve the HPS RAB pursuant to the procedures set forth 
in 32 CFR Section 202 for the reasons set forth below. 

2.	 Proposal to Dissolve the HPS RAB: Findings. 

a.	 I find that the RAB has developed irreconcilable issues and can no longer provide 
input in a constructive manner as intended. 

The RAB atmosphere is not conducive to effective public discourse. Rules of order are 
regularly ignored during meetings, interruptions of individuals are common, and meeting 
facilitators do not receive cooperation. Opposing views ofRAB members by other RAB 
members are met with intolerance. A number of RAB members have complained about 
the hostile tone ofRAB meetings and decline to attend because of the unwillingness of 
other RAB members to listen to contrasting points of view and/or inability of the RAB to 
focus on environmental cleanup issues. 

Between August 2007 and February 2009, the DON RAB Co-Chair and the meeting 
facilitator have attempted to refocus RAB meetings on environmental cleanup issues. 
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Further, the DON RAB Co-Chair has had discussions outside ofRAB meetings with 
RAB members to try to refocus the RAB on the HPS environmental program. Despite 
these attempts to restore order and provide an open forum for all members to express 
views on the DON's environmental program, some RAB members were unwilling to 
allow other viewpoints to be expressed. This effort to silence opinions, with which some 
RAE members disagree, violates the purpose for which the RAB was established and is 
inconsistent with the statutes, regulations, and guidelines that apply to RABs. 

At the January 22, 2009 RAE meeting, the RAE Community members voted to request 
the replacement of the City of San Francisco's representative because they stated she was 
derelict of duty and not meeting her obligations to the RAB. I do not support the 
exclusion or replacement of the City of San Francisco's representative. 

At a February 18, 2009 "emergency meeting" called by the Community Co-Chair, RAB 
members voted and approved a resolution demanding the immediate removal of the DON 
RAB Co-chair. The RAB does not have the authority to remove DON officials. The 
DON RAB Co-chair will not be replaced. 

b.	 I find that RAB meetings are spent discussing unrelated issues and RAB members 
are unable to collectively discuss the environmental restoration activities affecting 
the installation and community. 

RAB meetings have been dominated by discussion of issues that are unrelated to 
environmental cleanup decisions, despite the DON attempt to restore order, respect the 
agenda, and identify the proper forums for other issues unrelated to the RAB's scope. As 
a consequence, the DON has been unable to present valuable information to the 
community during RAB meetings and efforts to foster discussion of the effectiveness of 
proposed environmental actions for protecting human health and the environment have 
not yielded significant results. 

The interruptions caused by addressing unrelated and out of scope issues have greatly 
limited the RAB forum's ability to provide, and the DON's ability to receive, input and 
advice on the Hunters Point environmental program. The DON has issued over eighty 
cleanup documents for review over the last twenty months and only three have received 
formal written comments from RAB members. The DON has issued four different 
Proposed PlanlRecord of Decision documents over the past year without receiving any 
formal written comments from RAB members. 

RAB meetings are used to discuss non-Navy issues and issues unrelated to the scope of 
RABs. Three recent examples are: the RAB voting to remove the City of San Francisco's 
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representative on the RAB, the RAB voting for the replacement of the DON Co-Chair, 
and the RAB voting to stop all work on HPS due to concerns about a developer's 
construction work on the developer's property adjacent to HPS. These are all issues 
unrelated to the DON environmental program. 

Another example is the RAB's time spent on a contracting issue that the DON explained, 
in detail, can only be addressed by the Army Corps of Engineers (ACOE). The RAB 
claims that the DON and ACOE have multiple FAR contract violations. DON must use 
ACOE contracting officers to contract for disposal of radiologically impacted soil. 
Despite the DON's inability to govern ACOE's actions, the DON coordinated several 
meetings between ACOE representatives and RAB members, to describe the rules 
governing the contracts. The RAB members were advised to provide a written complaint 
to the ACOE. To my knowledge, no written complaint has been submitted. 

3. Proposal to Dissolve the HPS RAB: Determination. 

Based upon the information above, the RAB has clearly developed irreconcilable issues 
and can no longer provide input in a constructive manner as intended. I have determined 
that the HPS RAB, as a whole, is no longer fulfilling its intended purpose of advising and 
providing community input to the DON Base Realignment and Closure (BRAC) program 
decision-makers regarding environmental restoration projects, and the RAB should be 
dissolved as provided in 32 CFR Section 202(b)(1). 

I have consulted with regulatory agencies and elected officials regarding this decision and 
will move forward with the dissolution process in accordance with 32 CFR Section 202. 
A public notice of my intent to dissolve the RAB has been published in the San 
Francisco Examiner, San Francisco Bay Guardian, and Bayview Footprints newspapers 
providing a 30 day period for the public to comment upon this proposal. A copy of the 
proposal has also been made available for public review and comment at the following 
website: 
http://www.bracpmo.navy.mil/basepage.aspx?baseid=45&state=California&name=hps, 
and in the following information repositories: 

Anna E. Waden Library (Hardcopy Only)
 
5075 Third Street, San Francisco, CA, 94124
 
Hours: Mon, Tues, Sat 10:00am - 6:00pm
 
Wed 1:OOpm - 8:00pm
 
Thurs 1:OOpm - 7:00pm
 
Sun CLOSED
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San Francisco Main Library Science, Technical, and Government Documents Room 
100 Larkin Street, San Francisco, CA, 94102 
Hours: Mon, Wed, Fri, Sat 10:00am - 6:00pm 
Tues & Thurs 9:00am - 8:00pm 
Sun 12:00pm - 5:00pm 
Contact: Patrick Shea 
Phone: (415) 570-4500 Ext 5075 

4. RAB Dissolution Process. 

In making this determination, I have followed the RAB dissolution process set forth in 32 
CFR Section 202. The regulations at 32 CFR Part 202 provide a stepped approach for 
recommending and eventually approving the dissolution of a RAB. This stepped 
approach can be summarized as follows: (a) consult with the U.S. Environmental 
Protection Agency, state, local and tribal government representatives, as appropriate; (b) 
notifY RAB members in writing of the intent to dissolve and seek their comments; and 
review comments from RAB members; (c) consult again with U.S. Environmental 
Protection Agency, state, local and tribal government representatives, regarding BRAC 
PMO's review ofRAB comments and intention to proceed; (d) notifY the public of the 
proposal to dissolve the RAB and seek comment from the public; and (e) send the final 
recommendation via the chain of command to the Deputy Assistant Secretary of the 
Navy (Environment) for approval or disapproval. 

a. Summary of Initial Consultations. 

I initiated the RAB dissolution process through consultations with Federal, state, and 
local government representatives as provided in 40 CFR Section 202.10(b)(2)(i) by way 
of a series of teleconferences, emails, and in-person meetings in March and April 2009. I 
discussed the extent of irreconcilable issues, whether to initiate RAB dissolution, the 
RAB dissolution process, and other avenues for involving the community in the HPS 
remedial action process. All of the representatives understood the DON position, 
supported proposed plans to stimulate community involvement at HPS, and offered 
suggestions as to what the successor program should include. 

b. Notice of Intent to RAB Members. 

I issued a letter to the HPS RAB members dated May 22, 2009, giving notice of the intent 
to dissolve the HPS RAB and setting forth reasons for initiating the dissolution process. 
In addition, the letter confirmed a continuing desire for open, meaningful dialogue with 
the Bayview Hunters Point Community regarding the environmental cleanup of HPS. 
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The letter also requested ideas for obtaining effective community involvement for HPS 
cleanup. 

c. RAE Comments on Notice of Intent. 

During the approximately five week review period for RAB member comments, the 
DON received three e-mails and fourteen comment letters. One e-mail was from a 
community member and the other two from RAB members. One letter was from the City 
and County of San Francisco, which has a representative on the RAE, and thirteen letters 
were identical form letters from RAB and community members. 

The community member e-mail stated that the RAB was not representative of the 
community. One RAB member e-mail supported removing City and Navy 
representatives from the RAB and requested the RAB be restored. The other RAB 
member e-mail was addressed to the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), with DON 
as a copy to, and asked EPA to support reinstatement of the RAB. 

The letter from the City and County of San Francisco was supportive of DON attempts to 
resolve issues and provided suggestions for improved community involvement. The form 
letter included a simple statement asking that the RAB be reinstated. The comments did 
not dispute, supplement or otherwise respond to the specific findings and reasons for 
dissolution set forth in the May 22, 2009, Notice ofIntent letter. 

In order to seek comments from RAB members who had not submitted written responses, 
the HPS BRAC Environmental Coordinator (BEC) attempted to contact these members. 
Seven of eight RAB members who did not submit written responses agreed with the 
dissolution process and were interested in how future community involvement would be 
addressed. The last RAB member could not be reached. 

d. Summary of Additional Consultations. 

I have reviewed the comments on the Notice of Intent and consulted again with EPA, 
State and local government representatives to review those comments and determine the 
next appropriate step as provided in 32 CFR Section 202.1 O(b)(2)(ii). All of the 
representatives understood the DON position, and discussed options to improve public 
participation opportunities for HPS. I have determined based on the information before 
me that the RAB dissolution process should continue. 
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e. BRAC PMO West Recommendation. 

I will review the public comments received on this Proposal to Dissolve the HPS RAB 
and again consult with federal, state and local government representatives, as appropriate. 
If I determine that dissolution remains the appropriate solution, I will prepare and send a 
recommendation to dissolve the RAB to the Deputy Assistant Secretary of the Navy 
(Environment) for approval or disapproval as provided by 32 CFR Sections 202(b)(2)(iii) 
and (iv). 

5. Community Involvement During the Dissolution Process. 

I remain committed to community involvement and establishing an effective, far reaching 
plan for an improved forum for public participation that facilitates open two-way 
communication with the Hunters Point community and that fosters informed decision 
making Throughout the dissolution process, my team and I will continue to provide 
information surrounding the HPS clean-up to the community and will ask for public 
comment in a variety of ways. Recent progress reports and technical fact sheets have 
been posted on the BRAC PMO Website, 
http://www.bracpmo.navy.mil/basepage.aspx?baseid=45&state=California&name=hps, 
and mailed to interested parties. In the past several months, the DON has hosted two 
large Community Environmental Forums and numerous small focus group meetings to 
discuss the HPS clean-up program. A video of the presentations made at the Community 
Environmental Forum can be found on the website. A technical meeting was also held to 
discuss current documents under public review in order to explain the DON process and 
recommendations and to elicit public comment on the recommendations. An open house 
style meeting was also conducted, after which DON received two emails supporting the 
format - one from a RAB member and one from a community member. DON plans to 
continue with regular technical meetings, quarterly open house meetings, and smaller 
focus group meetings to enhance public participation. 

d llM!\.6J VL\C hro.-L 
LAURA DUCHNAK 
Director 

Enclosure 1: Notice of Intent Letter to dissolve the Hunters Point Shipyard RAB 

6
 
















